International Doctorate Program in Molecular Oncology and Endocrinology Doctorate School in Molecular Medicine

> XIX cycle - 2003–2007 Coordinator: Prof. Giancarlo Vecchio

# "INTERACTION BETWEEN THE INSULIN-LIKE GROWTH FACTOR 1 RECEPTOR AND PDK1 AS POTENTIAL THERAPEUTIC TARGET IN NEOPLASTIC CELLS"

# Anna Teresa Alberobello

University of Naples Federico II Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano"

# **Administrative Location**

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II

### **Partner Institutions**

#### **Italian Institutions**

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Seconda Università di Napoli, Naples, Italy Università del Sannio, Benevento, Italy Università di Genova, Genoa, Italy Università di Padova, Padua, Italy

#### **Foreign Institutions**

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, Baltimore, MD, USA National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA Université Paris Sud XI, Paris, France Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Spain Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (CNIO), Spain Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, USA

#### **Supporting Institutions**

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Istituto Superiore di Oncologia (ISO) Terry Fox Foundation, Canada Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Centro Regionale di Competenza in Genomica (GEAR) Università Italo-Francese

# Faculty

#### **Italian Faculty**

Giancarlo Vecchio, MD, Coordinator Francesco Beguinot, MD Angelo Raffaele Bianco, MD Francesca Carlomagno, MD Gabriella Castoria, MD Angela Celetti, MD Vincenzo Ciminale, MD Annamaria Cirafici, PhD Annamaria Colao, MD Alma Contegiacomo, MD Sabino De Placido, MD Monica Fedele, PhD Pietro Formisano, MD Alfredo Fusco, MD Massimo Imbriaco, MD Paolo Laccetti, MD Antonio Leonardi, MD Barbara Majello, PhD Rosa Marina Melillo, MD Claudia Miele, PhD Francesco Oriente, MD Roberto Pacelli, MD Giuseppe Palumbo, PhD Silvio Parodi, MD Giuseppe Portella, MD Giorgio Punzo, MD Antonio Rosato, MD Massimo Santoro, MD Giampaolo Tortora, MD Donatella Tramontano, PhD Giancarlo Troncone, MD Bianca Maria Veneziani, MD

## **Foreign Faculty**

### National Institutes of Health (USA) Michael M. Gottesman, MD Silvio Gutkind, PhD Stephen Marx, MD Ira Pastan, MD Phill Gorden, MD

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine (USA) Vincenzo Casolaro, MD Pierre Coulombe, PhD James G. Herman MD Robert Schleimer, PhD Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences (USA)Eaton E. Lattman, MD Ohio State University, Columbus (USA) Carlo M. Croce, MD Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University (USA) Luciano D'Adamio, MD Nancy Carrasco, MD Université Paris Sud XI (France) Martin Schlumberger, MD Jean Michel Bidart, MD Universidad Autonoma de Madrid (Spain) Juan Bernal, MD, PhD Pilar Santisteban Centro de Investigaciones **Oncologicas** (Spain) Mariano Barbacid, MD Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo (Brazil) Janete Maria Cerutti Rui Maciel

"Interaction between the Insulin-like Growth Factor 1 Receptor and PDK1 as potential therapeutic target in neoplastic cells "

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT	7
BACKGROUND	8
The IGF system	
IGFs	9
Insulin-like growth factor receptors	11
IGF1-R	11
IGF2-R	14
Insulin Receptor	15
IGF-BindingProteins	15
IGF system and cancer	16
Signal transduction pathways	
PI3K pathway	19
PDK1	20
AIM OF THE STUDY	24
MATERIALS AND METHODS	25
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
CONCLUSIONS	
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	40
REFERENCES	42

# LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based upon the following publications:

- Fiory F, Oriente F, Miele C, Romano C, Trencia A, Alberobello AT, Esposito I, Valentino R, Beguinot F, Formisano P. Protein kinase C-zeta and protein kinase B regulate distinct steps of insulin endocytosis and intracellular sorting. J Biol Chem 2004;279:11137-11145.
- 2. Fiory F, **Alberobello AT**, Miele C, Oriente F, Esposito I, Corbo V, Ruvo M, Tizzano B, Rasmussen TE, Gammeltoft S, Formisano P, Beguinot F. Tyrosine phosphorylation of phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 by the insulin receptor is necessary for insulin metabolic signaling. Mol Cell Biol 2005;25(24):10803-14.
- Perfetti A, Oriente F, Iovino S, Alberobello AT, Barbagallo APM, Esposito I, Fiory F, Teperino R, Ungaro P, Miele C, Formisano P, Begiunot F. Phorbol esters induce intracellular accumalation of the antiapoptotic protein PED/PEA-15 by preventing ubiquitinylation and proteasomal degradation. J Biol Chem 2007;282(12):8648-57.

#### ABSTRACT

#### "INTERACTION BETWEEN THE INSULIN-LIKE GROWTH FACTOR 1 RECEPTOR AND PDK1 AS POTENTIAL THERAPEUTIC TARGET IN NEOPLASTIC CELLS"

The insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) play a crucial role in promoting cell survival, proliferation and facilitating invasion and metastasis. The insulin like growth factor-1 receptor (IGF-1R) is the signalling receptor for both IGF-1 and IGF-2 ligands and is overexpressed in several human cancers. Recent epidemiological studies have shown that high concentration of serum IGFs are associated with increasing risk for several cancers. Therefore, IGF system represents an attractive antitumor target. Binding of IGFs to IGF-IR activates receptor tyrosine kinase activity, which activates a number of molecules involved in the Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinases PI3-K signal transduction pathway. Phosphoinositides-Dependent Kinase-1 (PDK1) is a central molecule of PI3K pathway involved in cell survival and proliferation. In this study I demonstrated that IGF-1 induces tyrosine phosphorylation of PDK1 and coprecipitation with IGF-1R in MCF-7 cells. "Pull down" assays, performed with recombinant GST-PDK1 fusion protein and several PDK1 deletion mutants, reveled that PDK1 binds IGF1-R in vitro, and the region comprising aa 51-359 of PDK1 is necessary for this interaction. In cell-free assays, synthetic peptides corresponding to the IGF-1R C-terminus (aminoacids 1325-1367 [C43], 1346-1367 [C23] and similar peptides featuring tyrosine replacement with phenylalanine ( $Y \rightarrow F$  peptide) [C43F and C23F]) are able to displace this interaction and to reduce PDK1 tyrosine phosphorylation by activated IGF-1R. The C43 peptide, which displays the stronger efficiency to compete IGF1-R/PDK1 interaction, has been used in further studies.Loading of (FITC) C43 peptide into MCF-7 cells reduces PDK1/IGF-1R interaction and activation of downstream substrates of PDK1 (Akt/PKB and PKCZ). Moreover, cell cycle analysis by flow cytometry reveled that C43 peptide, interfering with PDK1/IGF-1R interaction, is able to revert the protective effect of IGF-1 on cell death and to potentiate the effect of cell cycle arrest induced by campotothecin.

#### BACKGROUND

Cell cycle progression and cellular proliferation are regulated by a complex network of intrinsic factors and external stimuli. The very early events that rescue cells from cell cycle arrest are mediated through signals transmitted by a group of peptides, collectively known as growth factors (Cross M et al. 1991).

These molecules can be classified into two subgroups, namely the "competence" factors, such as the platelet- derived growth factor that enable cells to enter into the G1 phase, and the "progression" factors, such as the insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) that are required for progression from G1 into the S phase and, ultimately, cell division (Pardee et al. 1989).

Overexpression of growth factors and/or their receptors and expression of constitutively activated receptor are common events in malignancy and provide the underlying mechanisms for one of the hallmarks of cancer, namely uncontrolled proliferation (Hanahan et al. 2000).

Overexpression of growth factor receptors in the absence of up regulated ligand expression may, on the other hand, heighten tumor cell sensitivity and response to the appropriate ligand(s) and, thereby, regulate their growth in different microenvironments (Samani et al. 2007).

Tumor cells exhibit abnormal cellular activity, maintained by various peptide growth factors and among these, the IGFs play a crucial role in regulating cell proliferation and inhibiting apoptosis (Wu et al. 2003).

#### The IGF system

The IGF-1 system is important for normal human growth and development and is involved in the specialized functions of most physiologic systems (LeRoith et al. 1995).

IGF proteins regulate cell proliferation in an interconnected action via autocrine, paracrine and endocrine regulatory mechanisms. Consequently, any perturbation in each level of the IGF signaling proteins has been shown to be implicated in development and progression of numerous cancer types (Pavelic et al. 2007).

The IGF system consists of two ligands, IGF-I and IGF-II; three cellmembrane receptors, IGF-I receptor (IGF-IR), insulin receptor (IR), and IGF-II receptor (IGF-IIR); and six high-affinity IGF binding proteins, IGFBP-1 through -6 (Hassan et al. 2002).

Most members of the IGF system are expressed by different cancer cells and may play an important role in the propagation of these malignancies (Leroith et al. 1995).

It was demonstrated that IGFs may enhance in vivo tumor cell formation, growth, and even metastasis and may reach tumors either from the circulation (endocrine) or as a result of local production by the tumor itself (autocrine) or by adjacent stromal tissue (paracrine) (Fig 1).



Fig 1: The IGFs, their receptos and their binding proteins.

#### IGFs

The IGFs are members of well-characterized family of insulin-related peptides that includes insulin, IGF-1 and IGF-2 (Wu et al. 2003).

IGF-1 and IGF-2 are small, single chain polypeptides synthesised as prepro molecules in a manner similar to insulin (Hasssan et al. 2002).

IGF-1 and IGF-2 share a 62% homology in amino acid sequence, and there is a 40% homology between the IGFs and proinsulin (Samani et al. 2007).

However, unlike insulin, IGF-1 and IGF-2 are expressed mainly from the liver during adult life and IGF-1 mediates most of the growth effect of growth hormone (Hasssan et al. 2002).

They are each encoded by single genes: the IGF-1 gene is located on chromosome 12 and the IGF-II gene is located on chromosome 11 (Yu et al. 2000).

IGF-1 is a trophic factor that circulates at high levels in the blood stream. Although the main source of IGF-1 in the serum is liver, many other tissues synthesize it and are sensitive to its action, especially during postnatal development (Pavelic et al. 2007).

Regulation of hepatic IGF-1 production is mostly mediated by growth hormone and insulin (Pavelic et al. 2007).

Growth hormone (GH) has a dominant role in upregulating IGF1 gene expression, but its stimulatory influence is markedly reduced by malnutrition. GH, in turn, is produced by the pituitary gland under the regulation of the hypothalamic factors somatostatin and growthhormone- releasing hormone (GHRH) (Pollak et al. 2004) (Fig. 2).

In turn, IGF-1 feeds back to suppress growth hormone and insulin release. In addition to growth hormone, developmental factors as well as nutrition status all modify IGF-1 production (Pavelic et al. 2007).



Fig 2: Regulation of circulating and tissue levels of insulin-like growth factors. Most circulating insulin-like growth factors are produced in the liver. Hepatic IGF1 production is subject to

complex regulation by hormonal and nutritional factors. Growth hormone (GH), which is produced in the pituitary gland under control of the hypothalamic factors growth-hormone-releasing hormone (GHRH) and somatostatin (SMS), is a key stimulator of IGF1 production. Various IGF-binding proteins (IGFBPs) are also produced in the liver. In IGF-responsive tissues, the ligands IGF1 and IGF2 as well as IGFBPs can be delivered through the circulation from the liver (an 'endocrine' source), but IGFs and IGFBPs can also be locally produced through autocrine or paracrine mechanisms. These mechanisms often involve interactions between stromal- and epithelial-cell subpopulations.

Total deletion of the IGF-1 results primarily in growth retardation and there are increasing evidence suggests that IGF-1 plays a role in glucose homeostasis, lipolysis, proteolysis and protein oxidation. To assess the role of circulating IGF-1 in metabolism, mice lacking of IGF-1 gene specifically in liver were generated (live IGF-1-deficient (LID) mice). These mice exhibit extremely low levels of circulating IGF-1 and high levels of growth hormone (GH). Interestingly, the LID mice showed hyperinsulinemia, which was associated with muscle insulin insensitivity. It was demonstrated that circulating low levels of IGF-1 that cause GH hypersecretion can affect insulin action in vivo. It was suggest that IGF-1 plays an important role in the hormonal balance between GH and insulin. This model provides solid evidence of the importance of the interrelations between IGF-1, GH, and insulin in maintaining normal glucose metabolism (Yakar et al. 2001).

IGF-I is a potent mitogen for a wide variety of cells and exerts its mitogenic action by increasing DNA synthesis and by stimulating the expression of cyclin D1, which accelerates progression of the cell cycle from G1 to S phase (Yu et al. 2000).

Complementary to their effects on cell proliferation, the IGFs can also inhibit cell death. The IGFs induce differentiation and stimulate differentiated functions in several cell types. The synthesis of IGF-2 is relatively growth hormone independent. Its expression is much higher during foetal development than in postnatal life. It acts as a regulatory peptide; it is mitogenic for a number of cell types (Pavelic et al. 2007).

Genetic knock-out studies of the gene coding for IGF-2 in mice results in proportional growth retardation, suggesting that IGF-2 is principally an embryonic growth promoter (Hasssan et al. 2002).

The IGF-2 gene is transcribed from four different promoters (P1-P4). P2-P4 contains CpG islands, and transcription from these promoters is subject to imprinting (Pavelic et al. 2007).

Loss of imprinting is the most frequent mechanism for IGF-2 overexpression, as IGF-2 is normally expressed from the paternal allele only (Grimberg 2003).

Nevertheless, expression of IGFs is also influenced by various hormones, including estrogens, adrenocorticotropic hormone, thyrotropin, luteinizing hormone, follicle- stimulating hormone (FSH), and human chorionic gonadotropin, as well as by other growth factors, such as plateletderived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) (Yu et al. 2000).

Both ligands bind a group of at least six binding proteins, present in molar excess in the circulation and in tissues, which appear to control systemic and local bioavailability. IGFBP maintains IGF half-life in the circulation and extra-cellular space, and may have specific functions in the delivery of IGFs to signalling receptors at the cell surface.

#### **Insulin-like growth factor receptors**

The biological effects of IGF-1 and IGF-2 on a target cell are mediated by two types of cell surface receptors: IGF receptor of type 1 (IGF-1R) and IGF receptor of type 2 (IGF-2R) as well as through binding receptors for insulin (IR) (Fig. 3). IGF-1 binds to the type 1 receptor, and with a lower affinity to insulin receptor. IGF-2 binds with high affinity to the type 2 receptor and with low affinity to the type 1 receptor but it has no affinity for the insulin receptor. In general, most of the action of IGFs is mediated via IGF1-R (Pavelic et al. 2007).

Both IGF-1R and IGF-2R are glycoproteins and are located on the cell membrane. The two receptors, however, differ completely in structure and function (LeRoith et al. 1995, Stewart et al. 1996).

#### IGF1-R

IGF1R belongs to the receptor-tyrosine kinase (RTK) family (Li and Miller 2006).

Structurally, IGF-1R resembles the insulin receptor, and there is 60% homology between them (Herbert et al. 2000).

IGF-1R is expressed by all cell types with the exception of hepatocytes and T lymphocytes (Werner et al. 1991, Baserga et al. 1998).

The functional IGF-IR is a heterotetramer consisting of two identical  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$ -subunits, IGF-IR  $\alpha$  and IGF-IR  $\beta$ , respectively, that are generated by proteolysis and glycosylation of the  $\alpha\beta$  precursor encoded by a single gene (Lin et al. 2006). The  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -subunits are linked by disulfide bonds to form  $\alpha\beta$ -half-receptor, which, in turn, is subsequently linked to an other  $\alpha\beta$ -half-receptor (by disulfide bonds between the  $\alpha$ -subunit) to form the mature  $\alpha2\beta2$ -holoreceptor (Jones and Clemmons 1995)

The  $\alpha$ -subunits are entirely extracellular and are involved in ligand binding, ligand binding specificity is conferred by the cystein-rich regions of the  $\alpha$  subunit (Keyhanfar et al. 2007).

Within the  $\beta$ -subunit, three major domains have been recognized: a juxtamembrane part, a tyrosine kinase domain and the C-terminus, each containing residues essential for different IGF-1R function (Surmacz 2000).

Ligand binding to the extracellular receptor triggers autophosphorylation of the  $\beta$  subunits and stimulates the tyrosine kinase activity. This sequence of events involves a conformational change in the catalytic loop domain of the tyrosine kinase region, binding of ATP to residue lys1003, and phosphorylation of residues tyr1131, tyr1135, and tyr1136. Each  $\beta$  subunit then transphosphorylates the other, leading to phosphorylation of a number of other tyrosines including, but not limited to, tyr950 in the juxtamembrane region, tyr1250, tyr1251 and tyr1316 in the carboxyl-terminal domain of the  $\beta$  subunit. Substitution of phenylalanine for tyrosine in each of these residues has resulted in a loss of function (LeRoith 2000).

Binding of IGF-I to the IGF-IR activates the tyrosine kinase of the receptor, which in turn triggers a cascade of interactions among a number of molecules involved in signal transduction (Lin et al. 2006).

IGF-IR activation causes rapid tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 and -2 and intracytoplasmic assembly of a complex consisting of a variety of proteins that are responsible for stimulating diverse downstream signal transduction pathways (Jenkins and Bustin 2004).

The two main signalling pathways involve the PI-3K which promote suppression of apoptosis and the p21 ras/mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways which is associated with proliferation (Lin et al. 2006).

The importance of the IGF1R in normal mammalian development is clear from studies in mice lacking functional receptors. IGF1R null mice are 45% of the size of wild-type littermates at birth, and die shortly due to severe organ hypoplasia (Liu et al. 1993).

Mouse embryonic fibroblasts cultured from IGF1R null mice (R-cells) grow more slowly than wild-type fibroblasts, and are unable to proliferate under anchorage-independent conditions (Sell et al. 1994).

The different functions of the IGF-IR, including mitogenicity, protection from apoptosis, ability to transform cells, and ability to induce differentiation (Romano et al. 1999; Valentinis et al. 1999, Baserga et al. 1997), were examined with several mutant receptors and in different cell lines giving a map of the  $\beta$  subunit domains of the IGF-IR and their functions (Baserga 2000).

A mutation at lysine 1003 (the ATP-binding site) results in a receptor that has completely lost its functions suggesting that autophosphorylation of the receptor is a necessary component for its function (Baserga 2000).

A triple mutation in the tyrosine kinase domain (Y1131, Y1135 and Y1136), results in a receptor that is also seriously defective and fails to transmit a mitogenic signal (Gronborg et al. 1993; Li et al. 1994).

We can therefore say that the tyrosine kinase domain of the IGF-IR is necessary for its mitogenic signal. It is necessary, but it is also sufficient (with lysine 1003), as other mutations at various residues have no effect on the mitogenicity of the receptor (Baserga 2000).

Tyrosine 950 and the C-terminus of the receptor are required for differentiation (Valentinis et al., 1999; Morrione et al., 2000), although they are dispensable for mitogenicity.

In the case of differentiation, however, the immediate substrates of the IGF-IR also play a very important role, as Shc proteins favour differentiation, while IRS-1 inhibits differentiation (Valentinis et al. 1999).



Fig 3: Structure of the Insulin-like growth factor I

For cell survival, the IGF-IR uses three different pathways originating from different domains (Peruzzi et al., 1999). The first domain is the tyrosine kinase domain, acting through the IRS-1/Akt/p70 pathway.

A second domain is based on activation of Shc, in which Y950 plays a preponderant role, which leads to the activation of MAPK (White 1998).

Finally, a third domain resides in a serine quartet at 1280-1283, which binds 14.3.3 (Craparo et al. 1997; Furlanetto et al. 1997) and activates Raf, promoting its mitochondrial translocation.

Interestingly, for survival, it is sufficient that any two of these three pathways be operative to exert protection from apoptosis. Regulation of cell size, like mitogenicity, requires the tyrosine kinase domain, understandably so, as cell size increase is a necessary pre-requisite for mitosis (Baserga 1999).

The transforming domain of the C-terminus is located between residues 1245 and 1310. In this region, at least three domains are involved, the tyrosine residue at 1251, the serine residues at 1280-1283, and, more weakly, the residues at 1293-1294 (Baserga 1999).

A mutational analysis has been performed to determinate whether various function of the IGF-1R. All studies demonstrated that a mutation in

ATP binding site produced "dead " receptors incapable of signal transmission. Replacement of all three Tyr 1131, 1135, and 1136, or Tyr 1136 alone, with phenylalanine produced a receptor that was not mitogenic or transforming, but it still induced an efficient survival signal. Mutations in either Tyr 1131 or Tyr 1135 downregulated transformation without reducing cell growth (Hongo et al. 1996).

Deletion in the entire C-terminus at aa 1229 produced a receptor that retained a normal mitogenic function but was totally lacking transforming potential (Surmacz et al. 1995).

Interestingly, the IGF1-R terminus also appears to play a unique role in survival signalling. Mutants with a deleted C-terminus (at residues 1229 or 1245) retained or even amplified anti-apoptotic function, while single mutation in Tyr 1251, His 1293, and Lys 1294 reduced survival (O'Connor 1998).

Consequently, it has been suggested that the C-terminus is an intrinsic inhibitory domain of the IGF-1R, while the residues yr 1251, His 1293, Lys 1294 act as neutralizer of this pro-apoptotic function (O'Connor 1998).

To summarize, IGF-1R signals required for mitogenesis, transformation, and survival are distinct but partially overlap. For instance, no transforming activity is seen in the absence of mitogenic activity. Transformation also seems to have some common pathways with IGF-dependent survival. However, cell survival can be induced by a weak signal which is not sufficient for mitogenesis or transformation, while transformation requires strong IGF-1R activation and induction of specific signal originating at the C-terminus (Surmacz 2000).

#### IGF2-R

IGF-2R is monomeric receptor localizated on cell surface and binds to mannose 6-phosphate residues on lysosomal enzyme (Nisseley et al. 1991).

Three ligand-binding regions are found in the extracellular domain of the receptor, one for IGF-2 binding and two for proteins containing mannose-6-phosphate (M6P) (Yu et al. 2000).

With regard to its role in IGF physiology, the IGF-2R may function primarily as a degradative pathway to remove IGF-2 from the extracellular environment (Oka et al. 1985).

Binding of IGF-2 to the IGF-2R causes internalization and degradation of the growth factor, this process is inhibited by lysosomal enzymes (Jones and Clemmon 1995).

IGFR2 does not have intracytoplasmatic signaling domain and is thought to be recycled between the plasma and different cellular compartments. The gene for IGF-R2 is located on chromosome 6q (Pavelic et al. 2006).

The function of the IGF-2R as scavenger receptor mediating the uptake and degradation of IGF-2 is well accepted. It is less clear whether any of the biological actions of IGF-2 are mediated by this receptor. Loss of this receptor in mice is associated with foetal death in utero. Signalling via the IGF-2R may involve GTP-binding protein activation. (Jones and Clemmon 1995).

#### **Insulin receptor**

Like the IGF1R also IR is synthesised as single-chain pre-proreceptors, with a 30-residue signal peptide that is cleaved co-translationally.

These assemble into disulphide linked tetramers comprised of two extracellular  $\alpha$  subunits, and two  $\beta$  subunits that contain extracellular and transmembrane domains and a cytoplasmic region, which includes the tyrosine kinase domain (Ward and Garrett 2004).

IGF1R proreceptors can form heterodimeric complexes with insulin proreceptors, reflecting their close structural homology (Pandini et al. 1999).

The IR share significant structural homology with the IGF-1R. the kinase domains of these receptors are 80-90% identical. Also, Tyr 960 of the IR has the equivalent, Tyr 950, in the juxtamembrane domain in the IGF-1R. Importantly, the C-terminus regions of the receptors are quite different, sharing only approximately 40% homology. The equivalents of Tyr 1250 and 1251, Ser 1280-1283, and aa 1293-1310 are not present in the IR. Conseguently, it is believed that the differences between biological response of the IGF-1R and IR are associated with the induction of specialized signalling pathway arising from the C-terminus (Surmacz 2000).

#### **IGF-binding proteins**

The IGFs are found circulating complexed to binding proteins (IGFBPs) that are a family of six proteins with high affinity for the IGFs (Shimasaki and Ling 1991).

The IGFBPs share 40-60% amino acid sequence identity; all six have 16-18 conserved cysteine residues in the amino- and carboxy-terminal regions (Sachdev and Yee 2001).

Regulation of IGFBP gene transcription is complex and tissue specific (Herbert et al. 2000).

The genes for human IGF-BP are located on different chromosomes: genes for IGF-BPs 1 and 3 on chromosome 7, genes for IGF-BPs 2 and 5 on chromosome 2, the gene for IGF-BP 4 on chromosome 17 and the gene for IGF-BP 6 on chromosome 6 (Pavelic et al 2006).

A number of hormones, including estrogens, glucocorticoids, parathyroid hormone, FSH, GH, thyroid hormone, insulin, vitamin D, and cortisol, have been found to regulate the expression of IGFBPs. Growth factors, including FGF, EGF, TGF $\beta$ , PDGF, and IGFs themselves, as well as retinoic acid, are also involved in the regulation of expression of these binding proteins. The expression of IGFBP-1 is suppressed by insulin and IGFs (Herbert et al. 2000).

IGFBPs have multiple and complex functions, which can be either IGF dependent or IGF independent. With respect to IGF dependent function, IGFBPs are able to inhibit or to enhance the action of IGFs, resulting in either suppression or stimulation of cell proliferation (Clemmons 1997).

When binding to IGFs, IGFBPs play three major roles:

1) transporting IGFs

2) protecting IGFs from proteolytic degradation

3) regulating the interaction between IGFs and IGF-IR (Collett-Solberg and Cohen 1996).

IGF binding to IGFBP may be modulated by IGFBP modifications, such as glycosylation, phosphorylation and proteolysis, and by IGFBP association with cell surface or components of the extracellular matrix (Pavelic et al 2006).

The effects of IGFBP-2, IGFBP-3, and IGFBP-5 on IGFs are regulated by proteolysis of the binding proteins, whereas the effect of IGFBP-1 on IGFs is affected by phosphorylation (Kelley et al. 1996).

In addition to undergoing proteolysis and phosphorylation, IGFBP-1, IGFBP-2, IGFBP-3, and IGFBP-5 bind to specific cell membrane receptors or attach to the cell surface, which reduces their binding affinities for IGFs and results in the release of free IGFs (Yu et al. 2000).

Thus, the IGFBPs may play an important role in regulating IGF bioavailability and action, and add another level of complexity to the IGF system (Clemmons 1991).

They also have an IGF-independent function, for example IGFBPs interacts with the  $\alpha 5\beta 1$  integrin to mediate cell mobility and type V transforming growth factor TGFb receptor (Jones et al. 1995).

#### IGF system and cancer

The insulin-like growth factor (IGF) signalling axis plays a pivotal role in normal growth and development (Liu et al. 1993), and is also implicated in mediating many aspects of the malignant phenotype in a variety of human malignancies (Reidemann et al. 2006).

Further evidence suggesting the importance of the IGF-1R pathway in cancer includes the finding that a variety of oncogenes require an intact IGF-1R for transforming activity (Sell et al. 1994).

A cell can enhance survival and proliferation while avoiding apoptosis by increasing IGF signalling. IGF signalling can be augmented through three possible mechanisms: increased ligand production, increased IGF1R or decreased amount of IGFBPs that competitively inhibit IGF/IGF1R binding.

However, increased expression of IGF-I, IGF-II, IGF-IR, or combinations thereof have been documented in various malignancies including glioblastomas, neuroblastomas, meningiomas, medulloblastomas, carcinomas of the breast, malignancies of the gastrointestinal tract, such as colorectal and pancreatic carcinomas, and ovarian cancer (Samani 2007).

The link between cancer and IGF signaling is also consistent with recent epidemiological studies showing an increased relative risk for the development of colon, prostate, breast, lung, and bladder cancers in individuals with circulating IGF-1 levels in the upper tertile of the normal range (Chan et al., 1998).

These findings were confirmed in animal models, where reduced circulating IGF-1 levels result in significant reductions in cancer development, growth, and metastases, whereas increased circulating IGF-1 levels are associated with enhanced tumor growth (Wu et al., 2003).

The effects of ligand over-expression were evident in two sets of transgenic mice. The first set over-expressed IGF-1 in the basal cells of the epidermis. Their phenotype included a slightly smaller birth size as well as skin

and ear morphologic changes. Epidermal hyperplasia, hyperkeratosis and increased labelling index attested to increased skin proliferation, and about half the older mice developed squamous papillomas, some of which converted into carcinomas. The second set of transgenic mice over-expressed IGF-1 in the basal epithelial cell of prostate. The mice developed prostatic hyperplasia by the age of 2-3 months and, atypical hyperplasia and prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia by 6-7 months. Well-differentiated adenocarcinomas were found in mice starting at age 6 months, and two of the older mice developed less differentiated carcinomas. Of all the mice 6 months of age or greater, 50% had prostate tumors (Grimberg 2003).

The IGF1R is frequently overexpressed in tumours, including melanomas, cancers of the colon, pancreas and, as we have shown, prostate and kidney (Hellawell et al. 2002, Bohula et al. 2003).

The role of the IGF-1R in malignant transformation rests on two fundamental observations. The first one is the singular resistance to transformation of mouse embryo fibroblasts with a targeted disruption of the IGF-IR genes. The second observation is that the downregulation of IGF-IR function causes massive apoptosis in tumour cells growing in anchorage independent conditions (Valentinis 2001).

The first inkling that the IGF-R plays a crucial role in malignant transformation was provided by experiments on R-cells, 3T3 cells originating from mouse embryos with a targeted disruption of the IGF-IR genes. It was found that R-cells could not be transformed by the SV40 large T antigen (Liu et al. 1993).

Mouse embryo fibroblasts (MEF), including 3T3 cells from several strains of mice, have a tendency to transform spontaneously in cultures (reduced growth factor requirements, foci formation in monolayer cultures and formation of colonies in soft agar), and the SV40 T antigen is, by itself, a strong transforming agent in MEF. The failure of R-cells to become transformed by the SV40 T antigen indicated a role of the IGF-IR in the transformation of cells in culture (Baserga 2000).

IGF1R activation or overexpression is associated with n increased propensity for invasion and metastasis. This effect is mediated by multiple signalling intermediates that influence invasive potential. IGF-induced phosphorylation of IRS-1 can influence the interaction between E-cadherin and  $\beta$ -catenin, enhancing  $\beta$ -catenin trascriptional activity and disconnecting Ecadherin from the actin cytoskeleton (Playford et al. 2000).

Loss of E-cadherin expression or function is well recognised as causing disruption of cell–cell contacts and release of invasive tumour cells from primary epithelial tumours (Hazan et al. 2004).

Similarly, tumour cell motility and invasive potential are influenced by crosstalk between the IGF axis and integrins (Shen et al. 2006), and by IGF induced secretion of matrix metalloproteinases (Zhang et al. 2003).

The importance of these functions is highlighted by the finding that IGF1R overexpression confers an invasive, metastatic phenotype in a murine model of pancreatic cancer (Lopez and Hanahan 2002).

Furthermore, IGF1R inhibition is capable of inhibiting metastasis in vivo (Dunn et al. 1998, Samani et al. 2001).

The increased expression of IGF1R results in an enhanced response to IGF-I that is manifested in greater downstream signaling through PI3-K and MAPK.

Traditionally, the Ras/Raf/MAP kinase pathway was thought to primarily mediate the cell proliferative response to growth factors such as the IGFs, whereas the PI3-kinase pathway, which activates AKT/PKB, was primarily implicated in mediating the antiapoptotic effects of the IGFs. However, recent studies have demonstrated a role for both pathways in mediating both responses (Kulik et al. 1997).

The role of these pathways in oncogenesis has been extensively investigated and altered expression or mutation of many components of these pathways have been implicated in human cancer (Vivanco and Sawyers, 2002).

#### Signal transduction pathways

Upon ligand binding, the intrinsic tyrosine kinase of the IGF-IR is activated, and this results in autophosphorylation of tyrosines on the intracellular portion of the  $\beta$ -subunit, including tyrosine residues in the juxtamembrane and C-terminal domains. Once phosphorylated, tyrosine 950 in the juxtamembrane domain can serve as a docking site for several adapter molecules, termed insulin receptor substrate (IRS) (Samani 2006).

These events lead to recruitment of receptor the substrate IRS-1, IRS-2, Shc proteins and Grb10, which, in turn connect to other proteins that are responsible for stimulating diverse downstream signal molecules (Sachdev and Yee 2001).

Binding of IRS proteins to the IGF-I receptor occurs via the NPXpY motif, which includes tyr950 (LeRoith 2000), and all three Shc proteins (66, 52, and 48 kDa) bind to IGF-IR through the Src-homology 2 (SH2) or PTB domain (Pelicci et al. 1992, Kavanaugh and Williams 1994, Tartare-Deckert et al. 1995).

After binding to the receptor, these proteins become phosphorylated on tyrosine residues, presumably by the IGF-I receptor (LeRoith 2000).

IRS-1 has 18 tyrosine phosphorylation sites and thus serves to connect to several downstream pathways to transduce IGF signal (Sun et al. 1993).

Diverse downstream molecules interact with IRS-1 and Shc proteins through their SH2–binding domains. IRS-1 binds the p85 regulatory subunit of PI3K (Tartare-Deckert et al. 1996) and activates the PI3K pathway, while phosphorylated Shc proteins interact with other signaling molecules like Grb2/Sos and activate downstream Ras-MAPK signaling cascades (Pelicci et al. 1992, Skolnik et al. 1993, Giorgetti et al. 1994).

Grb2 (growth factor *r*eceptor-*b*ound protein 2), an adapter protein, binds both Shc and IRS via its SH2 domain and via its SH3 domain to mSOS(*m*ammalian Son of Sevenless) (LeRoit 2000).

mSos is a guanine nucleotide-exchange protein that loads GTP onto the small G protein Ras, and thereby activates the Ras/ Raf/MAP kinase pathway. (LeRoith 2000).

The phosphotyrosine residues on IRS-1 also form docking sites for additional signaling molecules Syp, Nck (Lee et al. 1993) and Crk (Beitner-Johnson et al. 1996) (Fig 4).



**Fig 4: Overview of insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor activation and downstream signalling.** The insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor (IGF1R) is a tyrosine kinase cell-surface receptor that binds either IGF1 or IGF2. The local bioavailability of ligands is subject to complex physiological regulation and is probably abnormally high in many cancers. Ligands can be delivered from remote sites of production through the circulation or be locally produced. IGF-binding proteins (IGFBPs) and IGFBP proteases have key roles in regulating ligand bioavailability. The IGF2R binds IGF2, but has no tyrosine kinase domain and appears to act as a negative influence on proliferation by reducing the amount of IGF2 available for binding to IGF1R. Following ligand binding to IGF1R, its tyrosine kinase activity is activated, and this stimulates signalling through intracellular networks that regulate cell proliferation and cell survival. Key downstream networks include the PI3K–AKT–TOR system and the RAF–MAPK systems. Activation of these pathways stimulates proliferation and inhibits apoptosis. For many cell types, the key effects of signalling downstream to AKT relate to regulation of cell survival and mRNA translation, while the principal effect of signalling downstream to RAS involves regulation of cellular proliferation.

#### **PI3K** pathway

The phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (PI3Ks) are a family of enzymes (Classes I, II and III) (Cooray 2004).

The class I PI3K signaling pathways represent a widespread signal transduction network that is used by a huge variety of cell surface receptors to regulate complex cellular phenomena such as cell growth, survival, proliferation, and movement (Cooray 2004)

Class IA PI3Ks can be activated through binding of the Src homology (SH2) domain in the adaptor subunit to autophosphorylated tyrosine kinase receptors (Fig. 1) or alternatively to non-receptor tyrosine kinases in the cytoplasm, such as the Src family kinases or JAK kinases (Andrews et al. 2007).

Class I PI3Ks are heterodimeric proteins consisting of a catalytic subunit (110 kDa, p110) and an adaptor/regulatory subunit (85kDa, p85) (Cooray 2004).

The regulatory p85 subunit consists of several domains including the SH3 domain, two proline rich fragments, and two SH2 domains separated by the iSH2 (inter SH2) sequence. The iSH2 domain provides the interaction between the p85 and p110 subunits, and the two SH2 domains are responsible for binding of the p85/p110 heterodimer with receptor tyrosine kinases (Krasilnikov 2000).

The catalytic p110 subunit of PI3K is homologous to protein kinases and possesses both serine.threonine protein kinase and phosphoinositide kinase activities (Krasilnikov 2000).

At the membrane, PI3K phosphorylates phosphatidylinositol-4,5bisphosphate (PIP2) at the 3' position on its inositol ring and converts PIP2 to PIP3. Subsequently, PIP3 recruits other downstream molecules, particularly the serine-threonine kinases Akt and PDK1, via binding to their pleckstrin omology (PH) domains.

In turn, the production of PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 is regulated by the phosphatase PTEN, which catalyses the dephosphorylation of PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 to PtdIns(4,5)P2 (Maehama & Dixon, 1999).

The rise in concentration of these two lipids coordinates the localization and function of multiple effector proteins, which bind these lipids through their specific pleckstrin homology (PH) domains. This binding facilitates the recruitment of these proteins to the plasma membrane and their subsequent activation (Andrews et al. 2007).

It is now well established that many of the diverse metabolic, proliferative and survival effects triggered through activation of PI3-K are mediated by the activation of a subgroup of AGC (cAMP-dependent, cGMPdependent, protein kinase C (PKC)) family of protein kinases (Mora et al. 2004).

These comprise isoforms of protein kinase B (PKB, also known as Akt), p70 ribosomal S6-kinase (S6K), serum and glucocorticoid responsive kinase (SGK), p90 ribosomal S6 kinase (RSK) and PKC (Komander et al. 2004).

The phosphoinositide-dependent kinase (PDK-1)1 plays a pivotal role in cellular signaling by regulating the activation state of these protein kinases (Gao et al. 2001).

#### PDK1

The 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK-1) is a 64-kDa protein, of 556 amino-acid, comprised of a Ser/Thr kinase domain near the N-terminus, a C-terminal pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, and an ATP-binding site located between the two domains (Lim et al. 2003; Biondi et al. 2002).

This pivotal kinase plays a crucial role in mediating signal transduction downstream of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3- kinase) in response to mitogen stimulation (Lim et al. 2003).

PDK1 phosphorylates and activates several protein kinases from the AGC group (which includes PKA, PKG and PKC), to which PDK1 also belongs (Biondi 2004).

AGC family protein kinases possess over 40% identity within their kinase catalytic domain (Alessi 2001) (Fig 5).

PKB	<b>KT</b> FCGTPEY	(153)	AA		FPQFSY
p70 <sup>S6K</sup>	HTFCGTIEY	(148)	AA		FLGFTY
р70 <sup>S6K</sup> β	<b>HTFCGTIEY</b>	(148)	AA		FLGFTY
PKCδ	STFCGTPDY	(145)	AA		FAGFSF
PKCα	RTFCGTPDY	(148)	AA		FEGFSY
PKCβI	<b>KTFCGTPDY</b>	(149)	AA		FAGFSY
PKCBII	<b>KTFCGTPDY</b>	(148)	AA		FEGFSF
ΡΚΟγ	RTFCGTPDY	(148)	AA		FQGFTY
-					
ΡΚΑα	WTLCGTPEY	(142)	AA		FSEF
ΡΚΟζ	STFCGTPNY	(157)	AA		FEGFEY
ΡΚΟλ	STFCGTPNY	(159)	AA		FEGFEY
PRK1	STFCGTPEF	(150)	AA		FLDFDF
PRK2	STFCGTPEF	(150)	AA		FRDFDY
	-				Current Biology

**Fig 5:** Alignment of the conserved sequences surrounding the kinase domain activation loop and the carboxy-terminal phosphorylation sites of several AGC kinases. The number of amnio acid residues between the activation loop and the carboxy-terminal phosphorylation site are indicated for each kinase. The activation loop phosphorylation site are phosphorylated by PDK1 and are highlighted in blue. The carboxy-terminal phosphorylation sites, are highlighted in green. The pseudo substrate sites present in the atypical PKCs and the PKC-related Kinases are highlighted in in red.

A common regulatory mechanism of kinases is through phosphorylation of segment near the entrance to the active site, the activation loop, and a second phosphorylation site at the carboxyl terminus, in the hydrophobic motif (Toker and Newton 2000).

Phosphorylation of both residues is required for the maximal activation of these enzymes (Mora et al. 2004).

The activation loop phosphorylation sites of these kinases are phosphorylated by PDK1 (Peterson and Schreiber 1999)

PDK1, like all other AGC kinases, requires phosphorylation at its own T-loop residue (Ser 241) in order to be activated (Mora et al. 2004).

PDK1 has been shown to possess the intrinsic ability to phosphorylate itself. Phosphorylation of Ser241 may be mediated by an intermolecular mechanism suggesting that dimerization and *trans*-phosphorylation in the activation loop may regulate PDK1 activity in cells (Wick et al. 2003).

Other mechanisms of regulating PDK1 activity have been proposed: Insulin/IGF-1 treatments stimulate plasma membrane and nuclear localization of PDK1 and tyrosine phosphorylation has also been shown to activate PDK1 (Riojas et al. 2006).

In fact there is evidence that PDK-1 undergoes tyrosine phosphorylation in response to several growth factors. Studies with the tyrosine phosphatase inhibitor pervanadate indicate that full activation of PDK-1 requires phosphorylation at Tyr373/376 in 293 cells overexpressing insulin receptors (IRs) (Fiory et al. 2005).

The first identified and best characterized PDK1 substrate is the protooncogene Akt (Feldman et al. 2005).

Numerous studies have found a high level of activated PKB/Akt in a large percentage (30–60%) of common tumor types, including melanoma and breast, lung, gastric, prostate, hematological, and ovarian cancers. When activated in tumor cells, Akt has multiple effects that promote disease progression, including suppression of apoptosis and stimulation of tumor cell proliferation, metabolism, and angiogenesis (Feldman et al. 2005).

The PDK1/Akt signaling pathway thus represents an attractive target for the development of small molecule inhibitors that may be useful in the treatment of cancer (Feldman et al. 2005).

PKB/Akt is a 57 kDa Ser/Thr kinase with a PH domain that preferentially binds PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 and PtdIns(3,4)P2. Two specific sites, one in the kinase domain (Thr308) in PKB and the other in the C-terminal regulatory region (Ser473) in PKB, need to be phosphorylated for full activation of this kinase (Fig 6).



Fig 6: Protein architecture of Akt PKB and PDK1. Akt/ PKB requires for full activation phosphorylation on Threonine 308 in the activation and phosphorylation on Serine 473 at C-terminus region.

PKB is cytosolic in unstimulated cells, and some of it translocates to the plasma membrane upon activation of PI3K, where it becomes activated (Vanhaesebroeck and Alessi 2000).

Recent structural and cellular studies have also indicated that binding of PKB to PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 induces a major conformational change (Mora et al, 2004) that is likely to be required for PKB activation by PDK1. Importantly, binding of PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 to the PDK1 PH domain does not directly affect activity of the PDK1 kinase domain, but stimulates PKB activation by inducing the co-localization of PKB and PDK1 (Komander et al. 2004) (Fig 7).

PDK-1 is also the upstream kinase for p70 S6 kinase and both atypical and conventional isoforms of protein kinase C.

PKCs are involved in cell proliferation and possibly, therefore, carcinogenesis.

Furthermore, PDK-1 directly phosphorylates PKCζ at the activationloop Thr410 residue leads to activation of the enzyme, both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Recent studies indicate that PDK1 serves as an important effector of mammary epithelial cell growth and invasion in the transformed phenotype.



**Fig 7:Model of the activation mechanism of Akt/PKB by PI3K and PDK1.** PI3K increase intracellular concentration of PtdIns(3,4,5)P3 that bind to PH domain of PKB inducing a conformational change. PKB translocates to the plasmamembrane where it is phosphorylated by PDK1 on Threonine 308. PKB, once activated translocates to the cytosol and to the nucleus.

PDK1 is highly expressed in a majority of human breast cancer cell lines.

The presence of increased PDK1 expression in the majority of invasive breast cancers suggests its importance in the metastatic process (Xie et al. 2003).

The activation of PDK1 can lead to mammary tumorigenesis, and PDK1 expression may be an important target in human breast cancer. Recently, it was found that antisense oligonucleotides targeting PDK1 could block the proliferation of U-87 glioblastoma cells by promoting apoptosis (Zeng et al. 2002).

Forced expression of PDK-1 induced anchorage-independent growth *in vitro*, a hallmark of cellular transformation, and isografts of PDK-1 transforming cell lines into syngeneic mice induced the formation of poorly differentiated mammary carcinomas, indicating that dysregulation of PDK-1 may be involved in tumorigenesis (Lim et al. 2003).

Tissue microarray analysis of human invasive breast cancer indicated that PDK1 pSer241 was strongly expressed in 90% of samples.

PDK1 has been found to serve as an effective therapeutic target for inhibition of cancer growth.

# AIM OF THE STUDY

In many cancer cells, the increased activity and/or expression of growth factors and their receptors contribute to the abnormal proliferation and/or to the decreased cell death.

The insulin-like growth factor (IGF) signalling axis is implicated in normal growth and development but is also involved in mediating many aspects of the malignant phenotype in a variety of human malignancies. The IGF axis has been recognised as a drug target and it could be potentially blocked at several distinct levels.

IGF survival and proliferation signals are largely mediated by the engagement of the PI3K pathway and a pivotal role for the induction of this signal cascade is played by PDK1.

PDK1 regulates a multiplicity of cellular functions by regulating the activation state of diverse protein kinases, such as the AGC superfamily of serine/threonine protein kinases, which, in turn, play crucial roles in metabolism, growth, proliferation and survival.

Thus, similar as growth factor receptors abnormalities, in PDK1 expression or function might contribute to the deregulation of cell growth in cancer cells.

The aim of this study is to identify the molecular mechanism by which the IGF-1R controls cell survival in cancer cells focusing on formation of molecular complexes by the activated IGF-1R. In particular the work aims to demonstrate that PDK1 is directly activated by IGF-1R and to test the possibility that selective disruption of this interaction will inhibit survival signals induced by IGF-1 and facilitate killing upon targeting of cancer cells

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Cell culture and transfection

The MCF7 human breast cancer cells were available in host laboratory and the NIH 3T3 cells stably expressing *IGF1R* cDNA have been previously described (Hermanto et al. 2002).The MCF7 and NIH 3T3 cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 100 IU/ml penicillin, 100 IU/ml streptomycin, and 2% L-glutamine in a 5% humidified CO2 incubator.

#### Western Blot analysis

MCF7 and NIH 3T3-IGF1R cells were lysed in lysis buffer (50mM HEPES pH 7.6, 150mM NaCl, 10mM EDTA, 10mM Na<sub>4</sub>P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub>, 2mM Na<sub>3</sub>VO<sub>4</sub>, 100mM NaF, 10% glycerol, 1mM PMSF, 100 IU/ml aprotinin, 20µM leupetin, 1% Triton X-100), for 2 h at 4 °C and lysates were centrifuged at 14,000 x g for 15 minutes to remove cellular debris. Cell lysates were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and analvzed by western blot as previously described (Laemmli 1970). Nitrocellulose membranes were probed with antibodies to IGF1R  $\alpha$ -subunit (UPSTATE Biotechnology), PDK1 (UPSTATE Biotechnology), phospho PDK1 (Ser241) (CELL-SIGNALING Techology), phospho PDK1 P-Tyr<sup>373/376</sup> (CELL-SIGNALING Techology), PKCζ (SANTA CRUZ), phospho PKCζ P-Thr410 (SANTA CRUZ), Akt/PKB a (UPSTATE Biotechnology), phospho Akt/PKB P-Thr<sup>308</sup>, GST (UPSTATE Biotechnology). Immunoreactive bands were detected by enhanced chemiluminescence according to the manufacturer's instructions (GE Healthcare, NJ).

#### **Co-immunoprecipitation**

Lysates from MCF7 and NIH 3T3-IGF1R cells were incubated with IGF1R  $\alpha$ subunit antibody (UPSTATE Biotechnology) at 4 °C for 16 hours. After incubation the mixture was incubated with protein A sepharose resin (Sigma-Aldrich, MO) pre-equilibrated with HNT buffer (50mM HEPES pH 7.5, 150mM NaCl, 0,1 % Triton X-100) for 2 hours at 4 °C with vibrant shaking. The bound antibody-antigen complexes were washed three times with HNT and were then eluted in SDS sample buffer (Laemmli 1970). Total elute was separated by SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with appropriate antibodies.

#### **Pull-down experiment**

PDK1-glutatione S-transferase (GST) fusion proteins were generated as described by Alessi et al. 1997. NIH 3T3-IGF1R cell lysates (500  $\mu$ g of protein) were incubated in the presence of Sepharose-bound GST-PDK1 (5  $\mu$ g) for 2 h at 4 °C. The beads were washed four times with HNT buffer and then resuspended in SDS sample buffer followed by boiling for 5 min and centrifugation at 25,000 x g for 3 min. Supernatants were separated by SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with appropriate antibodies

#### **Densitometric and statistical analysis**

Densitometric analysis was performed using Scion Image Analyzer. Data were analyzed with Statview software (Abacus-concepts) by one-factor analysis of variance. p values of less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### **Receptor Purification**

Confluent monolayers (corresponding to 6-8 X  $10^7$  cells) of NHI3T3 overexpressing IGF-1R were solubilized in 1% Triton X-100, 50 mM HEPES, pH 7.6, 150 mM NaC1, 10 pg/ml leupeptin, 10 pg/ml bacitracin, and 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride. The insoluble material was separated by ultracentrifugation at 100,000 x g for 1 h at 4 "C. The supernatant was applied to a wheat germ agglutinin (WGA) Sepharose column pre-equilibrated with buffer containing 0.1% Triton X-100,50 mM HEPES, pH 7.6,150 mM NaCl and the protease inhibitors described above. The column was extensively washed using the same buffer, and bound glycoproteins were eluted in the same buffer containing 0.3 M N-acetylglucosamine.

#### "In Vitro" phosphorylation

Aliquots of WGA-purified receptors were incubated in the absence or the presence of 100 nM IGF1 for 1 h at room temperature. Then the receptor was incubatede with GST-PDK1 fusion protein and phosphorylation was initiated by the addition of 1.6 mM CTP, 9.7  $\mu$ M ATP, 0.01M Hepes pH 7.4, 0.02% TRITON, 5mM MnCl<sub>2</sub>, 6.6 mM MnCl<sub>2</sub>. After 20 min at room temperature, the reaction was stopped by the addition of 800  $\mu$ l of ice-cold stopping solution (50 mM HEPES, pH 7.4, 10 mM Na<sub>4</sub>P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub>, 100 mM NaF, 4 mM EDTA, 2 mM Na<sub>3</sub>VO<sub>4</sub>, 2 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 0.2 mg/ml aprotinin (14 trypsin inhibitor units/mg) and 1% Triton X-100). Proteins were separated on 7.5% polyacrylamide gels and detected by autoradiography.

#### Immunofluorescence microscopy

Cells were grown on to gelatin-treated glass coverslips in 60 mm dishes, and were allowed to adhere for 48 h. Cells were fixed with ice-cold methanol and permeabilized with 0.2% Tween 20 in TBS. Cells were blocked with 10% FBS in TBS-T buffer [Tris-buffered saline (TBS) containing 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20] for 15 min. Cells were washed with TBS-T and then incubated with a 1:200 dilution of fluorescein-tagged goat anti-mouse secondary antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology). After washes with TBS-T, the coverslips were mounted on to a microscope slide using a 90% solution of glycerol in TBS and analysed with a Zeiss Axioplan2microscope.

#### **Flow cytometry**

Cells were fixed with ethanol and routinely kept at -20°C overnight. Cells were washed twice with TBS and permeabilized with TBS, 4% fetal bovine serum, 0.1% Triton X-100 for 10 minutes on ice. Cells were washed twice with TBS-0.1% Tween 20, resuspended in TBS and incubated with ioduro propidum and RNasi for 20 minutes. After cells were analyzed using a flow cytometer (FACScan, Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA). Data were analyzed with ModFit/LT (Verity Software, Topsham, ME).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### IGF-1 induces PDK1 activation and coprecipation with IGF-1R

3- Phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK1) plays a central role in signal transduction pathways induced by phosphoinositide 3-kinase PI-3K) (Park et al 2001).

PDK1 works as a master upstream kinase controlling the activation of numerous AGC (cAMP-dependent, cGMP-dependent, protein kinase C) kinase members (Mora et al 2004).

It is well described that PDK1 is tyrosine-phosphorylated in response to treatment of cells with  $H_2O_2$  and vanadate and that tyrosine phosphorylation is correlated with increased enzymatic activity (Prasad et al. 2000).

Three tyrosine phosphorylation sites of PDK1 were identified using *in vivo* labeling and mass spectrometry: Tyr 9 and Tyr 373/376. Using sitedirected mutants, it was demonstrated that phosphorylation on Tyr 373/376 is important for PDK1 activity; phosphorylation on Tyr 9 has no effect on the activity of the kinase (Park et al. 2001)

I studied whether endogeneous PDK1 was tyrosine phosphorylated following insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) treatment. These studies were performed in human breast cancer cells (MCF-7) using antibody that specifically recognizes pTyr 373/376 on PDK1. I first verified that PDK1 was phosphorylated on tyrosine residues in response to IGF-1 treatment. These experiments were performed in the absence of serum with or without supplementation of IGF-1. Therefore, MCF-7 cells have been treated with IGF-1 (100ng/ml) for 5 and 30 minutes. As shown in Fig 8, IGF-1 rapidly induces the tyrosine phosphorylation of endogeneous PDK1 on Tyr 373/376 after 5 minutes of treatment, while after 30 minutes the tyrosine phosphorylation is comparable to the control cells.



**Fig 8: PDK1 tyrosine phosphorylation upon IGF-1 treatment.** MCF-7 cells were starved for 16 hrs and stimulated with 100ng/ml IGF-1 for the indicated times. Cell lysates were separated on SDS-PAGE and immuno-blotted with phospho PDK1 (Y373/Y376) antibody and reblotted with anti PDK1 antibidy.

It was demonstrated that in response to insulin, PDK1 directly binds to the insulin receptor (IR) C terminus and it is tyrosine phosphorylated by insulin receptor kinase (Fiory et al. 2005)

Accordingly I investigated whether IGF-1 induces the coprecipitation of PDK1 with IGF-1R. To verify the interaction between PDK1 and IGF-1R, MCF-7 cells were stimulated with IGF1 (100ng/ml) for 5 and 30 minutes in absence of serum. Lysates from MCF-7 cells, were precipitated with anti  $\alpha$ -subunit of IGF1-R antibody and the immunoprecipitated proteins were analyzed by western blot with specific antibody against PDK1. The chemiluminescence (ECL) revealed increased levels of PDK1 associated to IGF-1R after 5 minutes of stimulation with IGF-1, compared to the control cells. As in the case of tyrosine phosphorylation, the interaction is poorly detectable after 30 minutes of IGF1 stimulation (Fig 9).



**IP: IGF1-R** (α sub)

PDK1 requires phosphorylation on Serine 241 of its activation loop for catalytic activity, most probably due to PDK1 autophosphorylation (Gao et al. 2006).

I verified whether PDK1 was autophosphorylated upon IGF-1 stimulation. To this aim, MCF-7 cells were stimulated with IGF-1 for 5 and 30 minutes in the absence of serum. Lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti IGF-1R  $\alpha$  subunity antibodies and PDK1 activation was analyzed by Western blot with antibody that specifically recognizes phospho-serine 241. As shown

**Fig 9: PDK1/IGF-1R co-precipitation in response to IGF-1 stimulation.** MCF-7 cells were starved for 16 hrs and stimulated for the indicated times with 100ng/ml IGF-1. The cells were solubilized, and equal amounts of proteins (200  $\mu$ g) were immunoprecipitated (I.P.) with IGF1-R  $\alpha$ -subunit antibodies, followed by Western blotting (WB) with PDK-1 (a) or IGF1-R  $\alpha$ -subunit antibodies (b).

in Fig 10, IGF1 induces PDK1 precipitation with IGF1-R and its autophosphorylation.



IP: IGF1-R (a sub)

Fig 10: PDK1 interacts with IGF-1R and is activated in response to IGF-1 treatment. MCF-7 cells were starved for 16 hrs and stimulated with 100ng/ml IGF-1 for the indicated times. Lysates were immoprecipitated with IGF-1R ( $\alpha$  subunit), immoprecipitated proteins were separated on SDS-PAGE and analyzed by Western blot with phospho PDK1 (Ser 241) (a) and with anti IGF1-R ( $\alpha$  subunit) (b) antibodies.

PDK1 phosphorylates and activates several other protein kinases from the AGC group (which includes PKA, PKG and PKC), to which PDK1 also belongs (Biondi et al. 2004). A common regulatory mechanism of these kinases is through phosphorylation of the activation loop, and of a second phosphorylation site at the carboxyl terminus, in the hydrophobic motif (Toker et al. 2000).

The best characterized cellular substrate for PDK1 is Akt/PKB which is activated by phosphorylation at Threonine 308 (Alessi et al. 1997). Moreover PDK1 phosphorylates the activation loop of PKC $\zeta$  on Thr 410 leading to the activation of the enzyme, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Chou et al. 1998).

Thus, phosphorylation of Akt/PKB and PCK $\zeta$  in response to IGF-1 was verified in MCF-7 cells lysates using phospho-specific antibodies that only recognize phosphorylated Thr 308 on Akt and phosphorylated Thr 410 on PCK $\zeta$ , the sites of PDK1 phosphorylation.

Stimulation of serum-starved cells with IGF-1 (100ng/ml) for 5 and 30 minutes induces an increase of phosphorylation of the T-loop residues of Akt/PKB and PCK $\zeta$  (Fig 11 a,b)



Fig 11: Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  phosphorylation in MCF-7 cells upon IGF-1 stimulation. a) MCF-7 cells were exposed to 100 ng/ml IGF-1 for the indicated times and then solubilized as described in Materials and Methods. Cell lysates were blotted with specific phospho-threonine308–Akt/PKB antibody (p-Thr308 Akt/PKB) and then reblotted with Akt/PKB antibodies b) MCF-7 cells were exposed to 100 ng/ml IGF-1 for the indicated times and then solubilized as described in Materials and Methods. Cell lysates were blotted with specific phospho-threonine410-PKC $\zeta$  antibody (p-Thr410 PKC $\zeta$ ) and then reblotted with PKC $\zeta$  antibodies.

#### **Pull down experiments**

In order to determine the minimal interaction fragments on PDK1 with IGF1-R, PDK1 deletion mutants were fused to GST and used in pull-down experiments with lysates obtained by NIH3T3 cells overexpressing IGF1-R.

In particular, I generated fusion proteins, with PDK1 full-length (residues 1-556), two PDK1 mutants lacking the PH domain corresponding to 1-359 aa and 51-359 aa, respectively, and with the PH domain alone (residues 408-556) of PDK1.

The recombinant proteins were generated as described in Materials and Methods and the expression of fusion proteins was detected by Western blot analysis with anti-GST antibody (Fig 12).



**Fig 12: Recombinant GST-PDK1 fusion protein expression.** The recombinant proteins were generated as described in Materials and Method, separated on SDS-PAGE and then expression of fusion proteins was detected by Western blot analysis with anti-GST antibody.

The ability of IGF-1R to bind PDK1 was assessed by Western blot with antibody against anti  $\beta$ -subunit of IGF-1R.

As expected, IGF-1R binds PDK1 in pull down experiments. Surprisingly this interaction is stronger for the fusion protein 51-359 and 1-359 than the full length fusion protein while it is almost completely abolished with the fusion protein 408-556 (fig 13).

Thus, I demonstrated that IGF1-R binds PDK1 "in vitro" and the region encompassing the residues 51-359 of PDK1 seems to be important for this interaction while the region corresponding to the PH domain of the protein is not necessary for the interaction and could have negative effect on the association.



**Fig 13: GST-PDK1 pull down of IGF-1R.** NIH3T3 overexpressing IGF1R were starved for 16 hrs and stimulated for 5 minutes with 100ng/ml IGF1. Cell lysates were incubated with recombinant proteins and the interaction analyzed by Western blot with anti IGF-1R ( $\alpha$  sub) antibody.

#### Peptides displace interaction and inhibit *in vitro* tyrosine phosphorylation

In a previous study (Fiory et al. 2005) it was observed that the region corresponding to the insulin receptor (IR) C-terminus is critical for the interaction with PDK1 and its activation. In particular the truncation of the IR C-terminus 43 amino acids dramatically abolishes this interaction.

With this background, I wanted to prove if synthetic peptides corresponding to the region of IGF-1R C-terminus would inhibit PDK1 tyrosine phosphorylation in vitro and its interaction with IGF-1R.

Thus, four peptides corresponding to the aminoacids 1325-1367 of IGF-1R (C43), 1346-1367 (C23) and similar peptides featuring tyrosine replacement with phenylalanine (Y $\rightarrow$ F peptide) (C43F and C23F) were generated (in collaboration with Dr. M. Ruvo, IBB-CNR, Naples, Italy)..

To verify the ability of synthetic peptides to displace the binding IGF-1R/PDK1, I performed pull-down assays with WGA-purified IGF-1R and GST-PDK1 protein in presence of synthetic peptides at increasing concentration. All the four peptides reduce the association of PDK1 with IGF-1R in vitro. In particular, C43 peptide at 60nM concentration is capable to reduce PDK1 interaction with IGF-1R by 50% (fig 14)



Fig 14: Effect of synthetic peptides on PDK1/IGF1-R interaction. IGF1-R was partially purified from NHI3T3 cells overexpressing IGF1-R as described in Material and Methods and then it was incubated for 2 hrs at 4° C with Sepharose-GST bound recombinant PDK1 (GST-PDK1) or GST alone, in the presence or in the absence of synthetic peptides (C43, F43, C23 and F23) at increasing concentration as indicated. Pulled down proteins were blotted with anti IGF1-R ( $\beta$  subunit) antibody and the results quantitated by laser densitometry.

Next, the ability of IGF-1R to directly phosphorylate PDK1 was verified in vitro assays.

Activated-IGF-1R caused a five fold increase in PDK1 phosphorylation at tyrosine residues 373/376. Addition to the phosphorylation reactions of the peptides at 60nM concentration caused a 65% reduction of PDK1 phosphorylation (Fig 15) but had no effect on IGF-1R phosphorylation (data not shown). As in the case of PDK1 /IGF-1R interaction, the substitution of tyrosine with phenialanine on C43 peptide ( $Y \rightarrow F$ ) had a lower effect on PDK1 phosphorylation.



**Fig 15: Effect of C43 peptide on PDK1 phosphorylation.** IGF1-R was partially purified from NIH3T3 cells overexpressing and IGF-1R was activated with IGF-1 in *vitro*. Then IGF-1R was incubated with PDK1-GST fusion protein in the absence or in the presence of C43 peptide and F43 peptide at 60nM concentrations. After migration on SDS-PAGE, Western blot analysis was performed with anti phospho PDK1 (Y373/Y376) antibody and the results quantitated by laser densitometry.

#### Peptide loading in MCF7 and NIH3T3 cells

To evaluate the effect of C43 peptide on PDK1/IGF-1R interaction and on downstream signalling in intact cells, MCF-7 and NIH-3T3 IGF-1R cells, were incubated with the fluorescein isothiocyanate-conjugated (FITC) C43 peptide at increasing concentration. Intracellular loading of synthetic peptide was achieved by means of cationic lipid mixture. As revealed by fluorescence microscopy, FITC-C43 peptide was relatively efficiently transduced in both MCF-7 and NIH-3T3 IGF-1R cells at 10µM concentration (40%) (Data not shown).

Next, I performed co-immunoprecipitation experiments in MCF-7 and NIH-3T3 IGF-1R cells to evaluate the effect of C43 peptide on PDK1/IGF-1R interaction.

MCF-7 and NIH3T3-IGF-1R cells, after (FITC) C43 peptide loading, were stimulated for 5 minutes with 100ng/ml IGF-1 in the presence or in the absence of serum. Cell lysates were precipitated with anti  $\alpha$ - subunit IGF-1R antibody and the association with the protein was revealed with specific antibody against PDK1. As shown in fig 16, C43 peptide was able to decrease PDK1/IGF-1R association in response to IGF-1 as compared to control cells, both in MCF-7 and NIH3T3-IGF1-R cells.



Fig 16: Effect of C43 peptide on PDK1/IGF1-R interaction in intact cells. MCF-7 and NIH3T3-IGF1-R treated or not with (FITC) C43 peptide, were starved for 16 hrs and stimulated for indicated time with 100ng/ml IGF-1. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti IGF-1R ( $\alpha$  sub) antibody, then the immoprecipitated proteins were separated on SDS-PAGE and Western Blot analysis was performed with anti PDK1 and anti IGF1-R  $\alpha$  subunit antibodies.

To test the ability of C43 peptide to interfere with IGF-1R signalling I analyzed the activation state of Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$ . MCF-7 and NIH3T3 cells were stimulated with IGF-1 in the absence or in the presence of the (FITC) C43 peptide and the lysates were analyzed by Western blot with anti-phospho-Akt/PKB (Thr 308) antibody and anti phospho-PKC $\zeta$  (Thr 410). In both cell types (FITC) C43 peptide reduced Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  activation in response to IGF-1 (Fig 17).



**Fig 17: Effect of C43 peptide on PDK1 substrates phosphorylation.** MCF-7 cells, treated or not with (FITC) C43, were starved for 16 hrs and then stimulated for indicated times with 100ng/ml IGF-1. Cell lysates were separated on SDS-PAGE and Western blot analysis was performed with anti phospho Akt/PKB (Thr 308) and reblotted with anti Akt/PKB antibodies (a) and phospho PKCζ (Thr 410) and reblotted with PKCζ antibodies (b).

#### Peptides reverts IGF1 protection from apoptosis and cell growth arrest.

Recent studies have shown that the IGF-1R plays a crucial role in the induction and maintenance of malignant phenotype (Samani 2007). Overexpression and/or constitutive activation of IGF-1R lead to acquisition of transformed phenotype and tumorigenic potential in various cell types.

The available data suggest that targeting of the IGF system in vivo may inhibit cancer progression and / or cause cancer regression directly by inducing apoptosis and cell growth arrest.

Various strategies have been used to target components of this system in established animal and tumor cell lines and animal models of cancer, and some of these strategies may be advancing to clinical use. Among them are down-regulation of IGF-1R by antisense oligonucleotides, antisense RNA, small interfering RNA, single chain antibody, full humanized anti-IGF-1R monoclonal antibodies and specific kinase inhibitors (Samani 2006). Some of these molecular strategies to target the IGF1 system have failed for the magnitude of toxicity, particularly glucose-intolerance, due to the cross reactivity with the insulin receptor. Moreover even if IGF1R inhibitors prove to have limited activity as single agents, it will be important to evaluate effects on disease progression and chemosensitivity, given the important role of IGF1R in invasion and metastasis, and in protecting from killing induced by cytotoxicity drugs (Reidemann and Macaulay 2006).

Therefore, I wanted to prove the principle that disrupting the interaction of the IGF-1R with PDK-1, IGF-1 protective effect on cell death could be reverted.

At first, I investigated the effect of IGF-1 on cell cycle and proliferation in NIH-3T3-IGF-1R cells. To this aim NIH-3T3 cells, overexpressing human IGF-1R, were exposed to serum-free media in the absence or in the presence of IGF-1 and the induction of apoptosis/necrosis was analyzed by a spectrum of flow cytometric assays. The phases of the cell cycle and the occurrence of a sub-G<sub>1</sub> peak of apoptotic cells were determined with propidium iodide staining.

The untreated cells present a normal distribution among the phases of cell cycle while, 16h of serum-free media treatment induces significant accumulation of cells in the sub-G1 phase that is indicative of induction of cell death.

Interestingly, the addition of IGF-1 to serum-free media for 16 h protects cells from serum starvation induced apoptosis.

Then, I evaluated the efficiency of the four transduced peptides to inhibit the pro-survival function of IGF-1 on cells.

To this aim, each FITC-peptide (C43, C43F, C23 and C23F) was loaded into NIH-3T3-IGF1-R cells and after 16h of treatment with IGF-1 in the absence of serum, I analyzed cell cycle variations and in particular the ratio of cells in sub-G1 phase.

The transduction efficiency of FITC-peptides into the cells was measured by flow cytometry analysis. An example of fluorescence distribution derived from incubation with FITC-C43 peptide is shown in (Fig 18). For FITC-C43 peptide, greater than 20% of live cells exhibit fluorescence greater than  $10^1$ , which is adjusted for background fluorescence in untreated cells. Distribution of fluorescence is generally narrow and reproducible for the other FITC-peptides.



Fig 18: Peptide loading into NIH3T3-IGF1R cells

Cell cycle analysis by flow cytometry was preformed only on cells that are positive for fluorescence. Results from cytometry analysis indicated that serum starvation of NIH-3T3-IGF-1R cells induces an increase of apoptosis/necrosis of cells compared to the starved cells treated with IGF-1 for 16h. In particular, the ratio of sub-G1 phase in NHI-3T3-IGF-1R changed from 6,4 in starved cells to 1,3 in presence of IGF-1 100ng/ml indicating that IGF-1 protects cells from cell death.

However, peptides pre-treatment, reduced cell proliferation, causing cell-cycle arrest in the sub-G1 phase. In fact the ratio of sub-G1 phase is 7 for C43 peptide, 6,7 for C23 peptide, 6,4 for C43F peptide and 5,7 for C23F peptide. (Fig 19). These data indicated that C43 peptide, compared to the others, more efficiently reverted the protective effect of IGF-1 (Fig 19).



**Fig 19: C43 peptide reverts the protective effect of IGF1 on starved cells.** Four peptides (C43, C23, C43F and C23F) were loaded into NIH3T3-IGF1-R cells and then staved for 16 hrs and incubated in the presence of IGF-1. Cells were treated for with propidium iodide staining and ratio of sub-G1 phase was analyzed by flow cytometric assays.

For this reason the next experiments were performed only with C43 peptide.

Then I evaluated the perturbation of cell cycle and the arrest of proliferation of cancer cells, MCF-7 cells, in presence of camptothecin a cytotoxic drug that is normally used as inhibitor of nucleic acid synthesis and a potent inducer of strand breaks in chromosomal DNA. Camptothecin treatment induces cell cycle arrest with an accumulation of cells in G2 phase. Cell cycle analysis by flow cytometry in MCF-7 reveals that addition of camptothecin to induces significant accumulation of cells in G2/M phase. The ratio of G2/M phase change from 3.1 in starved cells to 45.87 in presence of camptothecin. This effect is partially reverted by simultaneous treatment with IGF-1. In dead, the ratio of G2/M in this condition is 29.60. When FITC-C43 peptide (10 $\mu$ M) was loaded into MCF-7 in presence of IGF-1 and camptothecin was detected an increased accumulation of cells in G2/M, which raising to 58.30. Thus, C43 peptide is able not only to revert the protective effect of IGF-1 but also to potentiate the effect of camptothecin (Fig 20)



Fig 20: C43 peptide increases the effect of campotothecin in G2/M cell cycle arrest. C43 peptide was loaded into MCF-7, then cells were starvaed for 16 hrs and treated with campotothecin in the presence or in absence of IGF1. MCF-7 cells were treated with propidium iodide and the cell cycle arrest in G2/M phase was analyzed by flow cytometric assays.

### CONCLUSIONS

PDK1 is tyrosine phosphorylated and co-precipitates with IGF1-R in response to IGF-1 in MCF-7 cells. "Pull down" experiments I revealed that PDK1 binds IGF-1R through its N-terminus region (aa 51-356) while the the PH domain is not necessary for this interaction. The C43 synthetic peptide corresponding to the C-terminus region of IGF-1R is capable to reduce PDK1/IGF-1R interaction both and *in vitro* and in intact cells. The displacement of this association by C43 peptide loading into MCF-7 cells interferes with IGF-1R signalling, In fact, threonine phosphorylation of PDK1 substrates (Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$ ) in response to IGF-1 is drastically reduced. Moreover, C43 peptide reverts the IGF-1 protection from apoptosis and potentiates the effect of cell cycle arrest induced by camptothecin. This represents, the best of my knowledge, the first proof-of-priciple that disrupting the interaction of IGF1-R with PDK1 may provide the molecular basis for targeting strategies in cancer cells.

#### REFERENCES

Alessi DR, Deak M, Casamayor A, Caudewell FB, Morrice N, Norman DG, Gaffney P, Reese CB, MacDougall CN, Harbison D, Ashworth A, Bownes M. 3-Phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK1): structural and functional homology with the Drosophila DSTPK61 kinase. Curr Biol. 1997 : 7(10):776-89.

Alessi DR, James SR, Downes CP, Holmes AB, Gaffney PR, Reese CB, Cohen P. Characterization of a 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase which phosphorylates and activates protein kinase Balpha. Current Biology 1997:7(4):261-9.

Alessi DR. Discovery of PDK1, One of the Missing Links in Insulin Signal Transduction.: Biochemical Society Transactions 2001: 29: part 2

Andrews S, Stephens L and Hawkins P. PI3K class IB pathway. Sci. STKE 2007:1-2

Baserga R, Hongo A, Rubini M, Prisco M, Valentinis B. The IGF-I receptor in cell growth, transformation and apoptosis. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 1997: 1332: F105–F126

Baserga R. The IGF-IR receptor in normal and abnormal growth. Hormones and growth factors in development and neoplasia. 1998: 269-287

Baserga R. The IGF-I receptor in cancer research. Exp Cell Res. 1999: 253 (1): 1-6.

Baserga R, Prisco M and Hongo A. IGFs and Cell Growth. In: The IGF System. Rosenfeld RG and Roberts Jr CT. (eds). Humana Press: 1999 Totowa, NJ, pp. 329 - 353.

Baserga R. The contradictions of the insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor. Oncogene 2000: 19: 5574-5581.

Beitner-Johnson D, Blakesley VA, Shen-Orr Z, Jimenez M, Stannard B, Wang LM, Pierce J & LeRoith D The proto-oncogene product c-Crk associates with insulin receptor substrate-1 and 4PS. Modulation by insulin growth factor- I (IGF) and enhanced IGF-I signaling. Journal of Biological Chemistry 1996: 271: 9287–9290.

Biondi RM, Komander D, Thomas CC, Lizcano JM, Deak M, Alessio DR and van Aalten DMF. High resolution crystal structure of the human PDK1

catalytic domain defines the regulatory phosphopeptide docking site. The EMBO Journal 2002: 21: (16): 4219-4228.

Biondi RM. Phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase 1, a sensor of protein conformation. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 2004;29:136-142.

Bohula EA, Playford MP & Macaulay VM Targeting the type 1 insulin-like growth factor receptor as anticancer treatment. Anticancer Drugs 2003: 14: 669–682.

Craparo A, Freund R and Gustafson TA. 14-3-3 (epsilon) interacts with the insulin-like growth factor I receptor and insulin receptor substrate I in a phosphoserine-dependent manner. J. Biol. Chem. 1997: 272 (17): 11663-11669.

Chan JM, Stampfer MJ, Giovannucci E, Gann PH, Ma J, Wilkinson P, Henneken CH, and Pollak M. Science 1998: 279: 563–566.

Chou MM, Weimin H, Johnson J, Graham LK, Lee MH, Newton CA, Schaffhausen BS, Toker A. Regulation of protein kinase C  $\zeta$  by Pi 3-kinase and PDK1. Current Biology 1998; 8:1069-1077

Clemmons DR. Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins: roles in regulating IGF physiology. J Dev Physiol. 1991: 15 (2): 105-10.

Clemmons DR. Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins and their role in controlling IGF actions. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 1997:8: 45–62.

Collett-Solberg PF and Cohen P. The role of the insulin-like growth factor binding proteins and the IGFBP proteases in modulating IGF action. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 1996: 25:591–614.

Cooray S. The pivotal role of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase–Akt signal transduction in virus survival Journal of General Virology 2004: 85: 1065–1076

Cross M, Dexter TM. Growth factors in development, transformation and tumorigenesis. Cell 1991: 64: 271-280

Dunn SE, Ehrlich M, Sharp NJ, Reiss K, Solomon G, Hawkins R, Baserga R and Barrett JC A dominant negative mutant of the insulin-like growth factor-I receptor inhibits the adhesion, invasion, and metastasis of breast cancer. Cancer Research 1998: 58: 3353–3361.

Feldman RI, Wu JM, Polokoff MA, Kochanny MJ, Dinter H, Zhu D, Biroc SL, Alicke B, Bryant J, Yuan S, Buckman BO, Lentz D, Ferrer M, Whitlow M,

Adler M, Finster S, Chang Z and Arnaiz DO. Novel Small Molecule Inhibitors of 3-Phosphoinositide-dependent Kinase-1. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 2005: 280: (20): 19867–19874.

Fiory F, Alberobello AT,1 Miele C, Oriente F, Esposito I, Corbo V, Ruvo M, Tizzano B, Rasmussen TE, Gammeltoft S, Formisano P, and Beguinot F. Tyrosine Phosphorylation of Phosphoinositide-Dependent Kinase 1 by the Insulin Receptor Is Necessary for Insulin Metabolic Signaling. Molecular and Cellular Biology 2005: 25(24): 10803-10814

Furlanetto RW, Dey BR, Lopaczynski W and Nissley SP. 14-3-3 proteins interact with the insulin-like growth factor receptor but not the insulin receptor. Biochem. J. 1997: 327: 765-771.

Gao X, Haris TK. Role of the PH domain in regulating in vitro autophosphorylation events required for reconstitution of PDK1 catalytic activity. Bioorganic Chemistry 2006;34:200-223.

Gao T, Toker A, and Newton AC. The Carboxyl Terminus of Protein Kinase C Provides a Switch to Regulate Its Interaction with the Phosphoinositidedependent Kinase, PDK-1. The Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2001: 276(22): 19588–19596

Giorgetti S, Pelicci PG, Pelicci G, Van Obberghen E. Involvement of Srchomology/collagen (SHC) proteins in signaling through the insulin receptor and the insulin-like-growth-factor-I-receptor. Eur J Biochem. 1994: 223 (1): 195-202.

Grimberg A. Mechanisms by which IGF-I may promote cancer. Cancer Biol Ther. 2003: 2(6): 630-5

Gronborg M, Wulff BS, Rasmussen JS, Kjeldsen T, Gammeltoft S. Structurefunction relationship of the insulin-like growth factor-I receptor tyrosine kinase. J. Biol. Chem. 1993: 268 (31): 23435-23440.

Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 2000: 100: 57-70

Hassan AB, Macaulay VM. The insulin-like growth factor system as a therapeutic target in colorectal cancer. Annals of Oncology 2002: 13: 349-356

Hazan RB, Qiao R, Keren R, Badano I and Suyama K Cadherin switch in tumor progression. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 2004: 1014: 155–163.

Hellawell GO, Turner GD, Davies DR, Poulsom R, Brewster SF & Macaulay VM. Expression of the type 1 insulin-like growth factor receptor is upregulated in primary prostate cancer and commonly persists in metastatic disease. Cancer Research 2002: 62: 2942–2950.

Hermanto U, Zong CS, Li W and Wang LH. RACK1, an Insulin-Like Growth Factor I (IGF-I) Receptor-Interacting Protein, modulates IGF-I-dependent Integrin signaling and promotes cell spreading and contact with extracellular matrix. Mol Cell Biol 2002: 22(7): 2345-2365.

Hongo A, D'Ambrosio C, Miura M, Morrione A, Baserga R. Mutational analysis of the mitogenic and trasformino activities ogf the insulin-like growth factor receptor. Oncogene 1996: 12: 1231-1238

Jenkins PJ and Bustin SA. Evidence for a link between IGF-I and cancer. European Journal of Endocrinology 2004: 151: S17–S22

Jones IJ and Clemmons DR. Insulin-like growth factors and their binding proteins: biological action. Endocrine reviews 1995: 16: (1): 3-34

Kavanaugh WM, Williams LT. An alternative to SH2 domains for binding tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins. Science 1994: 266 (5192): 1862-5.

Kelley KM, Oh Y, Gargosky SE. Insulin-like Growth Factor-binding Proteins (IGFBPs) and Their Regulatory Dynamics. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 1996: 28(6):619-637.

Keyhanfar M, Booker GW, Whittaker J, Wallace JC, Forbes BE. Precise mapping of an IGF-I-binding site on the IGF-1R Biochem. J. 2007: 401: 269–277

Kulik G, Klippel A, Weber MJ Antiapoptotic signalling by the insulin-like growth factor I receptor, phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, and Akt. Mol Cell Biol 1997: 17:1595–1606

Komander D, Fairservice A, Deak M, Kular GS, Prescott AR, Peter Downes C, Safrany ST, Alessi DR, van Aalten DM. Structural insights into the regulation of PDK1 by phosphoinositides and inositol phosphates. EMBO J. 2004: 23 (20): 3918-28.

Krasilnikov MA. Phosphatidylinositol-3 Kinase Dependent Pathways: the Role in Control of Cell Growth, Survival, and Malignant Transformation. Biochemistry (Moscow) 2000: 65(1): 59-67.

Lee CH, Li W, Nishimura R, Zhou M, Batzer AG, Myers MG Jr, White MF, Schlessinger J and Skolnik EY Nck associates with the SH2 domain-docking protein IRS-1 in insulinstimulated cells. PNAS 1993: 90: 11713–11717.

Laemmli UK: Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature 1970; 227:680-685.

LeRoith D. Editorial: Insulin-Like Growth Factor I Receptor Signaling— Overlapping or Redundant Pathways? Endocrinology 2000: 141(4): 1287-1288.

LeRoith D, Baserga R, Helman L, Roberts CT Jr. Insulin-like growth factors and cancer\_Ann Intern Med. 1995: 122(1): 54-9

LeRoith D, Werner H, Beitner-Johnson D, Roberts CT Jr. Moleccular and cellular aspects of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor. Endocr. Rev 1995: 16: 143: 63.

Li S, Ferber A, Miura M and Baserga R. Mitogenicity and transforming activity of the insulin-like growth factor-I receptor with mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain. J. Biol. Chem 1994: 269 (51): 32558- 32564.

Li W and Miller WT. Role of the Activation Loop Tyrosines in Regulation of the Insulin-like Growth Factor I Receptor-tyrosine Kinase. J Biol Chem. 2006: 281(33): 23785-91.

Lim MA, Kikani CK, Wick MJ, and Dong LQ. Nuclear translocation of 3\_phosphoinositidedependent protein kinase 1 (PDK-1): A potential regulatory mechanism for PDK-1 function. PNAS 2003: 100(24): 14006-14011.

Lin Y, Yang Q, Wang X, and Liu Z. The Essential Role of the Death Domain Kinase Receptor-interacting Protein in Insulin Growth Factor-I-induced c-Jun N-terminal Kinase Activation. J Biol Chem 2006:281(33):23525-23532

Liu JP, Baker J, Perkins AS, Robertson EJ and Efstratiadis A. Mice carrying null mutations of the genes encoding insulin-like growth factor I (Igf-1) and type 1 IGF receptor (Igf1r). Cell 1993 75 59–72.

Lopez T and Hanahan D. Elevated levels of IGF-1 receptor convey invasive and metastatic capability in a mouse model of pancreatic islet tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 2002: 1: 339–353.

Maehama T, Dixon JE. PTEN: a tumour suppressor that functions as a phospholipid phosphatase. Trends Cell Biol. 1999: 9 (4):125-8.

Mora A, Komander D, van Aalten DMF, Alessi DR. PDK1, master regulator of AGC kinase Signal transduction. Cell and Developmental Biology 2004: 15:161-170

Morrione A, Romano G, Navarro M, Reiss K, Valentinis B, Dews M, Eves E, Rosner MR, Baserga R. Insulin-like growth factor I receptor signaling in differentiation of neuronal H19-7 cells. Cancer Res. 2000: 60 (8): 2263-72.

Nisseley SP, Kiess W, Sklar MM. The insulin-like growth factor-II/mannose-6phosphate receptor. In LeRoith D (eds) Insulin-like Growth factors: Cellular and molecular Aspects. CRC Press, Boca Raton. 1991. 111-150

O'Connor R. Survival factors and apoptosis. Adv. Biochem. Engin/Biotech. Springer-Verlag 1998: 62: 138:166

Oka Y, Rozek LM, Czech MP. Direct demonstration of rapid insulin-like growth receptor internalization and recycling in rat adipocites. Insulin stimulates 125I-insulin-like growth factor degradation by modulating the IGF-II receptor recycling process. J Biol Chem 1985: 260: 12131-12134

Pandini G, Vigneri R, Costantino A, Frasca F, Ippolito A, Fujita-Yamaguchi Y, Siddle K, Goldfine ID and Belfiore A Insulin and insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor overexpression in breast cancers leads to insulin/IGF-I hybrid receptor overexpression: evidence for a second mechanism of IGF-I signaling. Clinical Cancer Research 1999: 5: 1935–1944.

Pardee AB. G1 events and regulation of cell proliferation. Science 1989: 246: 603-608

Park J, Hill MM, Hess D, Brazil DP, Hofsteenge J, Hemmings BA. Identification of tyrosine phosphorylation site in 3-Phosphoinositide-D ependent protein Kinase -1 and their role in regulating kinase activity. The Journal of Biochemical Chemistry 2001;276:37459-37471

Pavelic J, Matijevic T, Knezevic J. Biological and physiological aspects of action of insulin-like growth factor peptide family. Indian J Med Res 2007: 15: 511-522

Pelicci G, Lanfrancone L, Grignani F, McGlade J, Cavallo F, Forni G, Nicoletti I, Grignani F, Pawson T, Pelicci PG. A novel transforming protein (SHC) with an SH2 domain is implicated in mitogenic signal transduction. Cell. 1992: 70 (1): 93-104.

Peruzzi F, Prisco M, Dews M, Salomoni P, Grassilli E, Romano G, Calabretta B, Baserga R. Multiple signaling pathways of the insulin-like growth factor 1

receptor in protection from apoptosis. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999: 19 (10): 7203-7215.

Peterson RT and SL. Schreiber. Kinase phosphorylation: Keeping it all in the family Current Biology 1999: 9: R521–R524

Playford MP, Bicknell D, Bodmer WF and Macaulay VM Insulin-like growth factor 1 regulates the location, stability, and transcriptional activity of betacatenin. PNAS 2000:97: 12103–12108.

Pollak MN, Schernhammer ES, Hankinson SE. Insluin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Nature Reviews. Cancer 2004: 4: 505-518

Prasad N, Topping RS, Zhou D, Decker SJ. Oxidative stress and vanadate induce tyrosine phosphorylation of phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 (PDK1). Biochemistry 2000;39:6929-35

Riedemann J and Macaulay VM. IGF-1R signalling and its inhibition. Endocrine-related Cancer 2006: 13: S33-S43

Riojas RA, Kikani CK, Wang C, Mao X, Zhou L, Langlais PR, Hu D, Roberts JL, Dong LQ, Liu F. Fine tuning PDK1 activity by phosphorylation at Ser163. J Biol Chem. 2006: 281 (31): 21588-93.

Romano G, Prisco M, Zanocco-Marani T, Peruzzi F, Valentinis B, Baserga R. Dissociation between resistance to apoptosis and the transformed phenotype in IGF-I receptor signaling. J. Cell. Biochem. 1999:72 (2): 294-310.

Sachdev D and Yee D. The IGF system and breast cancer Endocrine-Related Cancer 2001:8: 197–209

Samani AA, Fallavollita L, Jaalouk DE, Galipeau J and Brodt P. Inhibition of carcinoma cell growth and metastasis by a vesicular stomatitis virus G-pseudotyped retrovector expressing type I insulin-like growth factor receptor antisense. Human Gene Therapy 2001: 12: 1969–1977.

Samani AA, Shoshana Y, Leroith D, Brodt P. The role of the IGF system in cancer growth metastasis: overview and recent insights. Endocrinology reviews 2007: 28: (1): 20-47

Sell C, Dumenil G, Deveaud C, Miura M, Coppola D, DeAngelis T, Rubin R, Efstratiadis A and Baserga R. Effect of a null mutation of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor gene on growth and transformation of mouse embryo fibroblasts. Molecular and Cellular Biology 1994:14: 3604–3612.

Shen MR, Hsu YM, Hsu KF, Chen YF, Tang MJ and Chou CY Insulin-like growth factor 1 is a potent stimulator of cervical cancer cell invasiveness and proliferation that is modulated by {alpha}v{beta}3 integrin signaling. Carcinogenesis 2006: 27: 962–971.

Shimasaki S and Ling N. Identification and molecular characterization of insulin-like growth factor binding proteins (IGFBP-1, -2, -3, -4, -5 and -6). Progress in Growth Factor Research 1991: 3: 243–266.

Skolnik EY, Batzer A, Li N, Lee CH, Lowenstein E, Mohammadi M, Margolis B, Schlessinger J. The function of GRB2 in linking the insulin receptor to Ras signaling pathways. Science 1993: 260: 1953–1955

Stewart CE, Rotwein O. Growth, differentiation, and survival: multiple physiological functions for insulin-like growth factor. Physiol Rev 1996: 76: 1005-26.

Sun XJ, Crimmins DL, Myers MG Jr, Miralpeix M and White MF Pleiotropic insulin signals are engaged by multisite phosphorylation of IRS-1. Molecular and Cellular Biology 1993: 13: 7418–7428.

Surmacz E. Function of IGF-1 Receptor in breast cancer. Journal of Mammary Gland and neoplasia 2000: 5(1): 95-105.

Surmacz E, Sell C, Swarntek J, Kato H, Roberts CT. Jr, LeRoith D, Baserga R. Dissociation of mitogenesis and transforming activity by C-terminal truncation of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor. Exp. Cell. Res. 1995: 218: 370-380

Tartare-Deckert S, Sawka-Verhelle D, Murdaca J, Van Obberghen E. Evidence for a differential interaction of SHC and the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) with the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor in the yeast two-hybrid system. J Biol Chem. 1995: 270 (40):23456-60.

Tartare-Deckert S, Murdaca J, Sawka-Verhelle D, Holt KH, Pessin JE and Van Obberghen E Interaction of the molecular weight 85K regulatory subunit of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase with the insulin receptor and the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF- I) receptor: comparative study using the yeast two-hybrid system. Endocrinology 1996: 137: 1019–1024.

Toker A, Newton AC. Cellular signalling: pivoting around PDK1. Cell 2000;103:185-188.

Ullrich A., Gray A., Tam A. W., Yang-Feng1 T., Tsubokawa M., Collins C., Henzel W., Le Bon T., Kathuria S., Chen E., Jacobs S., Francke U., J.Ramachandran and Fujita-Yamaguchi Y. Insulin-like growth factor I receptor primary structure: comparison with insulin receptor suggests structural determinants that define functional specificity. The EMBO Journal 1986: 5(10): 2503 - 2512.

Valentinis B, Romano G, Peruzzi F, Morrione A, Prisco M, Soddu S, Cristofanelli B, Sacchi A, Baserga R. Growth and differentiation signals by the insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor in hemopoietic cells are mediated through different pathways. J Biol Chem. 1999: 274 (18): 12423-30.

Valentinis B, Baserga R. IGF-I receptor signalling in transformation and differentiation. Mol Pathol. 2001: 54 (3): 133-7.

Valentinis B, Reiss K and Baserga R. Insulin-like growth factor-I-mediated survival from anoikis: role of cell aggregation and focal adhesion kinase J. Cell. Physiol. 1998: 176(3): 648-65.

Vanhaesebroeck B and Alessi DR. The PI3K–PDK1 connection: more than just a road to PKB. Biochem. J. 2000: 346: 561-576.

Vivanco I, Sawyers CL. The phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase AKT pathway in human cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2002: 2 (7): 489-501.

Wang Y, Hailey J, Williams D, Wang Y, Lipari P, Malkowski M, Wang X, Xie L, Li G, Saha D et al. Inhibition of insulin-like growth factor-I receptor (IGFIR) signaling and tumor cell growth by a fully human neutralizing anti-IGF-IR antibody. Molecular Cancer Therapeutics 2005: 4: 1214–1221.

Ward CW and Garrett TP Structural relationships between the insulin receptor and epidermal growth factor receptor families and other proteins. Current Opinion in Drug Discovery & Development 2004: 7: 630–638.

Werner H, Woloschack M, Stannard B, Shen-Orr Z, Roberts C, LeRoith D. The insulin-like growth factor receptor: molecular biology, heterogeneity, and regulation. In: Insulin-like growth factors: molecular and cell aspects. Le Roith (ed). 1991: 18-48

White MF. The IRS-signalling system: a network of docking proteins that mediate insulin action. Mol. Cell. Biochem 1998: 182 (1-2): 3-11.

Wick MJ, Ramos FJ, Chen H, Quon MJ, Dong LQ and Liu F. Mouse 3-Phosphoinositide-dependent Protein Kinase-1 Undergoes Dimerization and *trans*-Phosphorylation in the Activation Loop. The Journal of Biochemical Chemistry 2003: 278: (44): 42913–42919. Wu Y, Miyoshi K, Hennighausen L, Green JE, Setser J, LeRoith D, Yakar S. Cancer Research 2003: 63: 4384-4388

Xie Z, Zeng X, Waldman T, Glazer RI. Transformation of mammary epithelial cells by 3-phosphoinositide- dependent protein kinase-1 activates beta-catenin and c-Myc, and down-regulates caveolin-1. Cancer Res. 2003: 63: 5370-5375.

Yu H, Rohan T. Role of Insulin-Like Growth Factor Family in cancer development and progression. Journal of the National Cancer Institute 2000: 92(18): 1472-1489.

Yakar S, Liu JL, Fernandez AM, Wu Y, Schally AV, Frystyk J, Chernausek SD, Mejia W, Le Roith D. Liver-specific igf-1 gene deletion leads to muscle insulin insensitivity. Diabetes 2001: 50: 1110-1118.

Zeng X, Xu H and Glazer RI. Trasforming of mammary epithelial cells by 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 is associated with the induction of protein kinase  $C\alpha$ . Cancer Research 2002: 62: 3538-3543.

Zhang D, Samani AA & Brodt P The role of the IGF-I receptor in the regulation of matrix metalloproteinases, tumor invasion and metastasis. Hormone and Metabolic Research 2003: 35: 802–808.